BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 8 June 2009

	


	Present

	Cllrs Mrs Chugg (NDC), in the Chair, Mrs Shapland, Mrs Wellstead, Mrs Smith, Mrs Palmer, Mrs Chesters (NDC), Alexander, Welch, Lucas (NDC), Daniel (NDC), Ash. 



	031/2009/10
	Apologies


	Cllr Hoult and Lord.

	032/2009/10
	Replies to any Questions Submitted by the Public in Accordance with Standing Order 45


	There were none.

	033/2009/10
	Minutes


	(a) Minutes of meeting held on 11 May 2009 were signed with the amendment to include that Cllr Mrs Shapland had declared a personal interest in items 023/2009/10 and 30/2009/10 and also that it was Cllr Mrs Shapland and not Cllr Mrs Chesters that returned to the room after having declared a prejudicial interest in item 0014/2009/10.

(b) Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 26 May 2009 were approved and signed.



	034/2009/10
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a personal interest in Minute No 043/2009/10 and 048/2009/10.  Cllr Alexander declared a prejudicial interest in Minute No 037/2009/10 (a).



	035/2009/10


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed Sgt Jeff Pearce to the meeting.  He reported that for the month there had been 34 crimes, which was a slight increase on the previous month however this was still down by 9% on the same period in the previous year.  He reported that criminal damage continued to be the major problem areas. However, this month had been over taken by some acquisitive crime including non-specific thefts from shops, furniture from gardens, thefts from vehicles, charity boxes.  There had been 17 in the past two months, 10 up on this time the previous year.  He reported that there had been some rough sleepers on the Tarka Trail between Chivenor and Ashford.  A large area had been cleared, however there was still some work to be done.  Sgt Pearce stated that he felt that it was unlikely to be local people and that it was possible that the rough sleepers may be responsible for some of these thefts. 

Community concerns – speeding remained a number one concern and many roads in the village were subject to ongoing monitoring with the Traffic Department.  Speeding tickets had been issued and as always the police were working closely with the Highways Department at Devon County Council.  He said that the 20mph areas were regularly policed and on average the speeds in these areas remained at that level.

The Chairman asked James Anstey from Devon County Council, who was present at the meeting, to explain how the 20mph areas worked.  He stated that generally these would be self-enforcing and they could not be used to make people slow down.  Studies had been done in Braunton on various different areas and these had shown that often it was impossible to enforce.  Devon County Council Highways regularly looked at the reasons behind requests for 20mph speed limits, road safety, the pattern of accidents and measured speeds and he reiterated that it would need to be self-enforcing and that it was not an effective measure to reduce speeds.  Sgt Jeff Pearce re-iterated that the police and highways were continuously working together looking at all the traffic issues within the village.



	036/2009/10


	Traffic Management in South Street – The Way Forward


	The Chairman invited Sgt Jeff Pearce to stay for his input in this item.  Sgt Pearce stated that following the PACT meeting that had taken place approximately 18 months ago and the meeting with Highways and members of the public in November of last year, the police’s opinion was that the best solution for South Street’s speeding and parking problems and safety issues for pedestrians, was to look at the County Council’s option of making South Street one way northbound to Caen Street car park and two ways from the car park to Exeter Road.  

The County favoured some alterations to Hordens Bridge and the entrance to Caen Street car park however Sgt Pearce stated that the police did not agree with any directional changes or closure measures to the bridge or car park, as this would affect the local community living in that area. It could be looked at another time when the first set of changes had been made and the impact measured.  Any directional closure changes to the bridge and the car park would also affect different rat runs within the village and could make these other areas worse.

There was an issue with the first houses coming up South Street, on the left hand side from Vellator and that a one way system and calming to move vehicles into the road with virtual pavements would help to increase the safety issues here.  This would not affect the parking in the area.  Further traffic calming could be used to reduce the traffic speeds by creating lay bys for parking.  The deliveries to the pub and local businesses were discussed and Sgt Pearce reported that he had talked to the businesses in the area, including Somerfield, who were changing their deliveries to smaller vehicles and would be coming up from the Vellator end of South Street. 

The Chairman asked James Anstey and Rhys Davies, who were present, on their opinions on the proposals and they stated they were happy to take Option 4 forward with the amendment, leaving any changes to the bridge, as this was something that could be looked at later, after the impact had been known.  Any changes could include a legal order to ban large vehicles coming down the top of South Street.  Further consultation was discussed and James Anstey informed members that any Orders to reduce the traffic speeds or calming would firstly go to consultation of the residents of South Street and if there was a majority in favour of the proposed changes, then an Order would be issued and it would go out to further consultation, as was legally required.  The timescale involved in implementing the scheme was discussed and the County Officers confirmed that it was not possible to put a definitive time on it, as it was necessary for it to go through the design stage, then through an independent safety audit. It then had to be advertised and the work then had to be booked in.  However, it was AGREED that it would be done as soon as it possibly could be. 

The Chairman called for a vote and it was unanimously AGREED that Council were in support of County Highways going back to the residents of South Street with the proposal that the street would be made one way northbound in from Vellator to Caen Street car park entrance, two ways at the top from the car park to Exeter Road and there would currently be no alterations to the car park or Hordens Bridge.  The Chairman thanked James Anstee and Rhys Davies for attending the meeting and they left at this point.

 

	037/2009/10


	Finance


	(a) Cllr Alexander declared a prejudicial interest in the first cheque to be drawn, AMPM, and left the room.  The cheque was approved and signed and Cllr Alexander then returned to the room.  The remaining cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £19,427.11.

(b) Statements of Accounts for May 2009 were noted.

          

	038/2009/10


	Action Sheet
	This was noted.

	039/2009/10


	Planning
	Cllr Mrs Wellstead took the Chair.

See attached sheets.

Cllr Mrs Chugg resumed the Chair.



	040/2009/10
	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Cllr Mrs Chugg had been elected in the County Elections on Thursday 4 June 2009.  She was unable to give a report, as she had not signed her acceptance of office yet.  It was AGREED to write to Cllr Mrs Jenkins, the outgoing County Councillor, to wish her well for the future and to thank her for all her hard work on behalf of Braunton Parish.



	041/2009/10
	Report from North Devon Council Councillors


	There were no reports from the North Devon Council Councillors however Cllr Mrs Shapland queried the Civil Parking Enforcement system, which the acting Chief Executive of North Devon Council was reported as having said that the system was not working.  The Enforcement Officers only work from 9.00am – 5.00pm and none were available in the evenings.  The Chair stated that there was a report going to the Executive Committee meeting of North Devon Council on 9 June 2009 and Cllr Mrs Shapland asked for an update on the next meeting.



	042/2009/10


	Braunton Parish Council Community Major Incident Emergency


	(a) It was AGREED to adopt the plan and to write to Mr Patrick Farrelly to thank him for all his hard work in the production of it.

(b) It was AGREED that a copy of the plan would be sent to Mr Paul Bourton, the North Devon Council Civil Continguency Officer, to use as an example of good practice, as requested.



	043/2009/10


	Twinners Reception Monday 6 July 2009 at 10.00am in Parish Hall


	Cllrs Mrs Shapland and Mrs Smith declared a personal interest in the following item.

At the last meeting Council had AGREED that they would wish to host a small reception for the Twinners and their hosts on Monday 6 July 2009.  The Clerk had been asked to investigate a suitable gift and refreshments.  The Clerk informed members that she had met with members of the Twinning Organisation to discuss arrangements and a gift and refreshments would be in the region of £120.  This was AGREED.



	044/2009/10


	Purchase of Replacement Christmas Lighting for Village Green


	The Chairman reported that the lights on the Village Green were looking particularly tired and were in need of replacement.  It was AGREED to look at asking members of the public to sponsor a bulb and a book would be kept to record who had sponsored the bulbs if they were in memory of someone.  An item to be placed in the next newsletter.  Should insufficient funds be raised by this means then the item to be put back to Council to consider whether there was sufficient money in the budget to make up the shortfall.



	045/2009/10 


	Request for Use of Recreation Ground for Fun Fair 6 – 18 July 2009


	This was AGREED.

	046/2009/10


	Request for Use

of Caen Street 

Car Park


	Council discussed the use of the car park but at this stage had concerns that although Freeview was not for profit organisation that they had no knowledge of Phiz and also questioned the timing of the event ie after the switchover on 1 July 2009.  It was AGREED to ask the company to supply further information regarding its’ sources of funding and to provide evidence that it was in no way a commercial operation and also details of why the event was after the switchover.  Council then would be prepared to reconsider the request at its’ meeting on Monday 22 June 2009.



	047/2009/10


	Request for Provision of Dog Waste Bin Outside Pixie Stores


	Council generally was unable to put dog waste bins on areas that was not within its ownership and it was always conscious of the ongoing cost to providing and emptying the bins that it does provide.  As part of an ongoing program of reviewing the facilities that it provides to all its residents, it was AGREED to look at providing an additional bin on the green at Ralph Close, which was in its ownership.  As this expenditure has not been provided for within the current budget it will be looked at in the next financial year.  It was hoped that this would help to alleviate the situation on Pixie Dell and that dog owners would be encouraged to pick up after their pets and use the bin when it was provided.



	048/2009/10


	Request for Use of Parish Hall Sunday 5 July 2009 for Songs of Praise Evening


	This was AGREED.

	049/2009/10


	Dates for Parks and Gardens and Property Committee Meetings


	It was AGREED that the meetings would take place on Tuesday 7 July 2009 at 6.00pm and 7.00pm.

	050/2009/10


	Items to Note
	Items (a) to (r) were received and noted.


The meeting closed at 8.58pm.




.............................................. The Chairman
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